#### **REVIEW ARTICLE**

# The Economics of Medicare Accountable Care Organizations

Erwin A. Blackstone, PhD; Joseph P. Fuhr Jr, PhD

**BACKGROUND:** Accountable care organizations (ACOs) have been created to improve patient care, enhance population health, and reduce costs. Medicare in particular has focused on ACOs as a primary device to improve quality and reduce costs.

**OBJECTIVE:** To examine whether the current Medicare ACOs are likely to be successful.

**DISCUSSION:** Patients receiving care in ACOs have little incentive to use low-cost quality providers. Furthermore, the start-up costs of ACOs for providers are high, contributing to the minimal financial success of ACOs. We review issues such as reducing readmissions, palliative care, and the difficulty in coordinating care, which are major cost drivers. There are mixed incentives facing hospital-controlled ACOs, whereas physician-controlled ACOs could play hospitals against each other to obtain high quality and cost reductions. This discussion also considers whether the current structure of ACOs is likely to be successful.

**CONCLUSION:** The question remains whether Medicare ACOs can achieve the Triple Aim of "improving the experience of care, improving the health of populations, and reducing per capita costs of health care." Care coordination in ACOs and information technology are proving more complicated and expensive to implement than anticipated. Even if ACOs can decrease healthcare costs and increase quality, it is unclear if the current incentives system can achieve these objectives. A better public policy may be to implement a system that encompasses the best practices of successful private integrated systems rather than promoting ACOs.

**KEY WORDS:** accountable care organizations, antitrust issues, best practices, care coordination, care quality, healthcare costs, incentives, integrated systems, Medicare, Triple Aim

Stakeholder Perspective, page 18

*Am Health Drug Benefits*. 2016;9(1):11-19 www.AHDBonline.com

Received April 14, 2015 Accepted in final form October 9, 2015

Disclosures are at end of text

The US healthcare system is broken financially and quality-wise. The present financing system is not sustainable; nearly 20% of the US gross domestic product is spent on healthcare. The United States spends by far more on healthcare than any other country, but its outcomes are not better, and universal access is lacking. In fact, the United States spends more on healthcare than the next-highest 10 countries combined. Various measures show that the United States is nowhere near the top of the World Health Organization's (WHO) health measures categories such as infant mortality and life expectancy.

A major issue is whether the United States is getting its money's worth. The costs of many healthcare procedures are much greater than the benefits, and some procedures provide little or no benefit to patients. For example, Ezekiel Emanuel argues that there may be overemphasis on extending life rather than improving the quality of life.<sup>4</sup> As quoted by Donald Berwick, Michael Porter and Elizabeth Teisberg assert that "value is added by care that produces the best outcomes at the lowest cost over time." <sup>5,6</sup> Moreover, the present healthcare system is fragmented,

Dr Blackstone is Professor of Economics, Temple University, Philadelphia, PA; Dr Fuhr is Professor of Economics, Widener University, Chester, PA.

especially in terms of patient care coordination. Many patients see various types of physicians, but there is little communication among the providers. More than 10 years ago, in *Crossing the Quality Chasm*, the Institute of Medicine stated, "In its current form, habits, and environment, American health care is incapable of providing the public with the quality of care it expects and deserves."<sup>7</sup>

Donald Berwick, former Administrator of the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS), stated that the United States is "still struggling to make highly reliable and safe health care a norm rather than an exception." In fact, the United States has tried many organizational forms in the past 80 years, from the Committee of Medical Care's Prepaid Group Practices, the Nixon era of HMOs and PPOs, and President Clinton's Accountable Health Plans. Since then, the federal government and private providers have developed a new scheme to help coordinate care and control costs—accountable care organizations (ACOs). In this article, we examine whether Medicare ACOs are an adequate solution or rather the newest experiment in the attempt to solve our healthcare crisis.

#### Methods

We conducted a comprehensive review of the literature through a search of MEDLINE/PubMed and Google

#### KEY POINTS

- ➤ The United States spends much more on healthcare than any other country, without necessarily improving the quality of care or patient outcomes.
- ➤ The goal of accountable care organizations (ACOs), which were instituted by the ACA in 2010, was to reduce costs and improve patient care.
- ➤ This article presents the mixed results seen with the current Medicare ACOs and the many hurdles confronted by these organizations.
- ➤ To reduce costs and improve care quality, ACOs need to enhance collaboration to decrease the use of unnecessary services.
- Consolidations of insurance companies and providers increases market power and the consequent ability to raise prices for healthcare services.
- The payment system used in ACOs should be reorganized and cross-subsidization minimized.
- ➤ Overall, the results seen with current ACOs have been mixed, with some studies showing reduced hospitalizations and shorter hospital stays than in traditional care.
- ➤ However, others contend that reduced hospitalizations can also mean subpar patient care.
- ➤ Overall, some private integrated systems have so far been more successful than Medicare ACOs in achieving high-quality care and cost reduction.
- ➤ Adopting the best practices of these integrated systems may be more beneficial than investing more resources in Medicare ACOs.

Scholar, using the term "accountable care organizations." Internet searches using Google and a search of various *Fierce* publications related to the healthcare industry were also conducted, as well as a review of CMS's website.

#### **Discussion**

#### Accountable Care Organizations

CMS has defined Medicare ACOs as "groups of doctors, hospitals, and other health care providers, who come together voluntarily to give coordinated high quality care to their Medicare patients." The concept of ACOs is based on the concept of the Triple Aim—"improving the experience of care, improving the health of populations, and reducing per capita costs of health care." In some cases there may be a trade-off between these aims; for example, new technology can improve outcomes but increase costs. In other cases, these aims can work together to decrease the use of unnecessary services, which can

reduce costs and increase quality. As Greaney noted, "ACOs may take a variety of organizational forms, including integrated delivery systems, primary care or multispecialty medical groups, hospital-based systems, and even contractual or virtual networks of physicians, such as independent practice associations." Moreover, a variety of reimbursement systems exist, such as 1-sided shared savings, 2-sided shared savings, and bundled, partial capitation, and global payments.<sup>10</sup>

Most ACOs are at an early stage of development and generally follow the traditional payment model, with the fee-for-service approach still prevalent.<sup>11</sup>

Under Medicare ACO plans, patients are assigned to doctors based on which primary care physician provides the most care to the patient. Although not all ACOs are for Medicare patients, this article focuses on Medicare ACOs, because of the emphasis Medicare places on ACOs as a tool to control cost and improve quality.

Overall, the goal of ACOs is to establish a healthcare system that solves the principal agent problem—a system that aligns the interests of patients and providers. <sup>12</sup> The system should allow providers to control diagnosis and treatment decisions under new payment incentives that spur greater efficiency in resource use. <sup>12</sup> ACOs give physicians more flexibility than HMOs. The HMO system is fraught with issues such as prior authorizations, a limited network of specialists to whom providers can refer patients, and other bureaucratic requirements, all of which increase physicians' administrative costs. <sup>13</sup> ACOs typically do not require preapprovals. An ACO that operates under global risk would presumably have the necessary infrastructure to determine what care is appropriate. In some cases, preapproval may be required.

#### Providers' Risks and Incentives

It is difficult for many physicians to change their habits. ACOs are designed to give incentives to physicians and hospitals to decrease costs by sharing in the cost-savings; however, providers risk being penalized if they do not decrease costs or do not meet certain quality standards.

Under ACOs, incentives vary for different types of physicians. The incentives for primary care physicians are to share in the cost-savings and improve quality, whereas specialists want to be part of the referral network. Pecialists who are concerned about efficiency are likely to join an ACO. Nevertheless, savings largely accrue to primary care physicians, thereby increasing their incentives for efficiency. One mechanism to encourage cost-consciousness is bundling payments, which involves establishing a set price for an entire procedure or treatment. Bundling of rates should encourage coordinated care because, if everyone is sharing the reimbursement, they also should share the responsibility, and thus

coordinate the care. Bundled care will shift the financial risk to providers, to encourage more efficient care delivery. An advantage of bundling in an ACO is evident from a statement by a chief of orthopedic surgery, noting, "Before, I had no incentive to get costs down. Now I do." Specifically, this surgeon stopped using costly antibiotic cement in favor of the standard version, because there was no evidence that the more expensive cement reduced the incidence of infections. Such benefits of adopting best practices also have been achieved by providers who are not part of an ACO. For example, the Mayo Clinic uses benchmarking and standardization to save resources and improve patient outcomes.

ACOs are associated with considerable start-up costs. Tom Scully, former CMS Administrator, estimates start-up costs to be at least \$30 million in a midsized market. <sup>17</sup> The estimated cost of starting and operating a physician ACO in the first year was more than the CMS estimate of \$1.8 million. <sup>18</sup> The current CMS rules for Medicare ACOs provide too much risk and too little reward. In 2014, 90% of surveyed ACOs were concerned about return on investment, compared with only 14% in 2013. <sup>19</sup> So, even if physicians are in a 1-sided ACO that does not penalize them for not meeting established standards, they still risk not getting a return on their start-up investment. Moreover, a considerable amount of time may elapse before costs actually decrease, making it difficult to obtain rapid return on an ACO investment.

In addition, there are potential liability risks if something goes wrong. These risks include failure to access patients' medical records and inadequate engagement of the patient or family member in shared decision-making in cases where 1 of the parties has power of attorney, guardianship, or healthcare power of attorney. In such situations, providers could be sued by the party that was not consulted. Administrators can be held liable, and ACOs could be accused of corporate negligence.<sup>20</sup>

#### Patient Incentives

Unlike HMOs, ACOs are designed to increase quality of care without limiting patients' choices. With the possible exception of a hospital ACO, Medicare beneficiaries can obtain care from any provider that accepts Medicare. Therefore, Medicare patients have few incentives to use the most effective provider. To be successful, ACOs need to change patients' behavior through incentives. Much has been written about price transparencies that make consumers aware of the price being charged for services, but price transparency may lead to even higher costs, because consumers may perceive that a higher price indicates superior quality.<sup>21,22</sup>

It will likely be difficult for ACOs to decrease costs when patients can choose high-cost providers without

incurring substantial penalties. This is the case for some Medicare beneficiaries who have supplemental insurance under traditional Medicare. For beneficiaries in Medicare Advantage plans, there are often incentives to use certain providers, presumably low-cost, high-quality ones. This also means that gains from ACOs in those insurance plans should be smaller. Although patients need protection against catastrophic health-related expenses, the system must ensure that supplemental insurance does not offset all patient cost-sharing.<sup>23</sup>

Policies to incentivize patients are available, such as reference pricing, which have been successful in achieving cost-savings. Reference pricing is when payers guarantee quality care at a set (reference) price for each service. Any charge by a provider above the reference price is paid out of pocket by the consumer. CalPERS instituted reference pricing for various surgeries, which saved \$5.5 million during a 2-year period.<sup>24</sup>

#### **Previous Studies**

Coordinated care is one of the goals of ACOs. Previous experiments to achieve goals similar to those of ACOs have not been successful. The acquisition of physician practices has not promoted coordination, improved quality, contained costs, or integrated clinical care.<sup>25</sup> Effective care coordination among multiple providers has long remained an elusive goal. In 2002, CMS funded 15 demonstration programs of care coordination, only 3 of which reduced patient costs and hospital admissions. Even in those 3 sites there was no net savings for Medicare after deducting fees for care coordination.<sup>26</sup> The Congressional Budget Office found "insufficient evidence that disease management programs for Medicare can even pay for themselves, concluding that any reduction in the cost of care is tempered by implementation costs. Such programs sometimes improve patients' functional status but do not save money."26

The shared-savings approach of ACOs parallels that of the 2005-2010 Medicare Physician Group Practice Demonstration.<sup>26</sup> All 10 participating groups attained prespecified benchmarks on most quality measures, but only 5 groups generated any savings, and only 2 generated enough savings to qualify for bonuses in all 5 years.<sup>26</sup> Previous reviews of pay-for-performance programs suggest, at best, mixed results.<sup>27</sup>

#### **Mixed Results of ACOs**

Early results for ACOs are mixed. A 2014 study demonstrated that ACO-style care had more success than traditional care in reducing avoidable hospital admissions and shortening hospital stays. ACOs also have superior numbers for other indications of efficiency. Specifically, ACOs had a 6.3% reduction in hospital re-

admissions and a 3.9% reduction in length of stay, whereas traditional models had reductions of 3.8% in readmissions and 2.4% in length of stay.<sup>29</sup> However, some experts argue that some readmissions reflect better quality, in particular after surgery and in cancer care.<sup>30</sup>

In general, ACOs have performed better on quality measures than on cost reductions. For example, Pioneer ACOs improved on 28 of the 33 quality measures in the first year.<sup>31</sup> However, the cost results were mixed for the first 2 years. In the first year, they ranged from a 7% decrease to a 5% increase; in the second year, they ranged from a 5.4% decrease to a 5.6% increase.<sup>32</sup> CMS's Physician Group Practice Demonstration saved Medicare \$26.6 million, or \$121 per beneficiary, over 5 years.<sup>33</sup>

Eleven Pioneer ACOs earned shared-savings. The average quality score for Pioneer organizations increased from 71.8% to 85.2%, and Pioneer and Medicare Shared Savings programs saved more than \$800 million over 2 years.<sup>34</sup> Bundling was implemented, with estimated cost-savings of 5.4% over 10 years.<sup>35</sup> Given the investments to create ACOs, and the learning period to change physician behavior, these mixed and modest results are not surprising.

The Pioneer ACO program has serious problems. As of September 2014, 10 of the original 32 Pioneer ACOs had left the program.<sup>36</sup> Of these 32 ACOs, 18 reported gross savings in the first year, but 14 posted losses. Some former participating ACOs claimed that "CMS doesn't seem to have a handle on what the Pioneer ACOs need."<sup>37</sup> They complained that 19 of the 31 (1 measure is a composite measure of 2 individual components) quality measures were established without an anchoring methodology, reflecting a lack of data and excessively strict rules and benchmarks.<sup>38</sup>

Moreover, there is fear that the federal government may take most of the cost-savings of ACOs. Some ACOs may switch to Medicare Advantage. In the first year of ACOs, 54 of the 114 Medicare Shared Savings programs had lower costs than projected, but only 29 qualified for shared-savings.<sup>39</sup> The fact that just 1 in 4 ACOs qualifies for a bonus is troublesome. For example, Duke University Hospital cut the costs of treating congestive heart failure by 40% but stopped the program, because it lost money under the Medicare fee schedule.<sup>40</sup> Given the costly investments of physicians and other providers, and the learning required to change behavior patterns, more flexibility is clearly needed.

Initially, ACOs have focused largely on the highest-risk, most complex patients and on reducing readmissions. These patients utilize most of the healthcare resources and have the most inefficient care. After all, the highest-cost 1% and 5% of patients account for approximately 22% and 50%, respectively, of total healthcare costs.<sup>41</sup> This could

lead to a reduction in duplicative care, prevention of defensive medicine, and increase in high-quality interventions.<sup>13</sup>

Subsequently, less costly patients could be targeted by ACOs. For example, efforts could be undertaken to change the habits of surgeons and develop protocols for specific illnesses, such as cancer or renal disease; patients with end-stage renal disease represent 1% of enrollees but 7% of costs. <sup>42</sup> Some ACOs already are dedicated specifically to patients with cancer or with other chronic diseases.

#### **Challenges of Coordinating Care**

ACOs face many issues, which will be addressed in the next few sections. Coordination of care becomes more difficult when patients go to physicians outside the ACO. Each year, Medicare fee-for-service beneficiaries see, on average, 2 primary care providers and 5 specialists across 4 sites of care.<sup>26</sup> Hence, a primary care physician who treats 257 Medicare patients would need to interact with up to 229 physicians, practicing in 117 care sites.<sup>26</sup> Patients who have multiple chronic conditions use even more providers and have a lower percentage of visits to their assigned primary care physicians than do other patients. Approximately 20% of Medicare beneficiaries who have at least 5 chronic conditions usually seek care from specialists and refer themselves to these experts.<sup>26</sup>

Physicians will be challenged to coordinate care for such patients unless ACOs can drastically reduce the number of eligible providers patients can choose. This is important, because a small number of chronically ill patients account for most of Medicare's spending. For example, Empire Blue and Mount Sinai developed a personal healthcare strategy for patients with complex chronic conditions, who constitute 1% of patients but 21% of costs. Therefore, the opportunity for a primary care physician to coordinate their care may be lost. This limits the ability of ACOs to affect a huge portion of Medicare spending. At the end of the year, patients in traditional Medicare plans are attributed to the ACO that provided the majority of their primary care.

How is it possible to coordinate care if the provider does not know who is in his or her network? Care coordination also becomes more difficult with snowbirds (ie, patients who spend a substantial part of the year in different geographic locations). Although innovations such as minute clinics and other retail healthcare providers have decreased the cost of some healthcare services, they may increase the difficulty of coordinating care, because patients are seeing someone other than their primary care physician for primary services.

For Medicare Advantage HMOs, patient care coordination is not an issue, because beneficiaries must select a primary care provider. In 2015, approximately 31% of Medicare subscribers participated in Medicare Advan-

tage.<sup>44</sup> For the majority of health insurance subscribers, care coordination remains an issue. Primary care will play a critical role in ACOs. There are shortages of primary care physicians, and uneven geographic distribution of these providers. Physician shortages may be alleviated by use of nonphysician providers.

Some ACOs have included nonclinical integrators, or patient navigators, who arrange follow-up visits, connect patients to local care services, and schedule appointments. This frees clinical time to provide medical services. "Lay patient navigators can help offset up to approximately 25% of case managers' non-clinical tasks, increasing efficiency allowing them to work at the top of their licenses." They have reduced emergency department visits and readmissions. Adding patient navigators would initially add costs to the system. However, a systematic review of substitution of other providers for physicians has shown negative results, including reductions in productivity, patient volume, and practice income. 26

Economic theory suggests that greater reliance on lower-cost physician "extenders" is appropriate to increase efficiency and reduce costs. <sup>16</sup> For primary care doctors to coordinate care will require them to reduce the time they spend on direct patient care. It was estimated that primary care physicians in a patient-centered medical home would need to work an additional 3.2 weeks each year to coordinate care for patients treated by specialists for 7 chronic conditions. <sup>26</sup>

#### **Readmission Issues**

Medicare penalizes hospitals for high readmission rates. Thus, ACOs have been concentrating on reducing readmissions. Such reduction efforts focus on educating patients who are most likely to return to the hospital. The primary strategy is to make patients partners in their own care. Such a strategy can save substantial resources. For example, on average, a readmission in Wisconsin hospitals costs \$9600.<sup>46</sup> Wisconsin hospitals have successfully reduced readmissions by 22%, exceeding CMS's goal of 20%. As a result of these actions, 63% of Wisconsin hospitals will not face readmission penalties, and no hospital in the state will be penalized more than 1%.<sup>47</sup>

Some have claimed that hospitals are unfairly punished for factors beyond their control. Specifically, readmission rates are higher for patients who are unmarried, those from poor neighborhoods, or those who have severe health conditions.<sup>48</sup> Also, safety-net and large teaching hospitals are more likely to be penalized.<sup>49</sup> The high percentage of hospitals penalized (approximately 66%) indicates that the benchmark is not realistic. Thus, some adjustments in penalties are appropriate for hospitals in areas with a high percentage of patients at high risk for readmission.

As noted earlier, evidence exists that readmissions

related to surgery and cancer do not reflect low quality of care.<sup>30</sup> Some markers of quality, such as volume of patients, are associated with higher readmission rates. Moreover, the top 4% of cancer centers—the recognized leaders in cancer treatment—have higher readmission rates than other centers.<sup>30</sup>

Adjustments to penalties should take into consideration socioeconomic factors and other issues. For example, it may be appropriate to weigh penalties according to the timing of readmissions (ie, higher penalties for the readmission within the first few days than for 4 weeks after discharge) and to give hospitals credit for low mortality rates, which may be associated with higher readmission rates. A recent study shows that longer stays in the hospital decrease the cost and incidence of readmissions. Longer stays may be an option for those with a high risk of readmission. It may be beneficial for hospitals to look at patients' recuperation progress and not release patients until they are fully recovered. Although this will increase short-term costs, the overall costs should be reduced.

#### **Antitrust Issues**

Antitrust laws must ensure that ACOs foster, not hinder, competition in the healthcare markets. ACOs encourage mergers and consolidations, and provider organizations wish to be large enough to absorb the risk of forming ACOs. They may also desire additional market power to be able to raise prices. It has been claimed that an "ACO is nothing more than a collaboration of competing providers." The Federal Trade Commission has various antitrust concerns. Consolidations of insurance companies, hospitals, and physician practices are occurring, which increase market power and the consequent ability to raise prices, which could derail cost containment. A study from Robert Wood Johnson showed that hospital mergers result in price increases of 5% to 40%. 53

Critics have complained that the net effect of dueling monopolies (ie, insurers and hospitals) is that insurers pass on higher cost to consumers, employers, and government. However, the 2010 Affordable Care Act mandates that insurers spend at least 80% of premiums on health-care benefits and quality-improvement activities. Insurers also must receive state approval to increase premiums. These requirements may suggest harder bargaining in the future, but thus far there has been little pressure for insurers to negotiate hard, so they just pass along the higher costs. Thus, a balance is needed that encourages the efficient integration of providers while preventing the formation of anticompetitive monopolies or oligopolies.

#### Other Issues Facing ACOs

Historically, hospitals have provided considerable charity care, and the government has allowed for

cross-subsidization to cover the losses. The current reimbursement system set by CMS allows hospitals to charge higher prices than surgery centers or physician offices for the same procedure. In a Medicare ACO system aimed at reducing costs, such cross-subsidization leads to higher prices. We believe that the government should reimburse hospitals directly for the charity care and should implement reference pricing for services.

Another way to help achieve the Triple Aim in ACOs is to set up a system of focused factories, a system advocated by Regina Herzlinger<sup>54</sup> and Michael Porter and Elizabeth Teisberg.<sup>6</sup> Focused factories deliver highly specialized care for certain types of conditions such as diabetes, cancer, or heart-related disorders. Such institutions can achieve better outcomes at lower costs.<sup>6</sup> This was the concept of specialty hospitals, but the construction of new specialty hospitals was banned in favor of continuing the practice of cross-subsidization.<sup>55</sup>

End-of-life care is fragmented, which leads to preventable hospitalizations and less palliative care. In fact, additional palliative care should probably be provided, because it reduces the length, number, and duration of hospital readmissions and visits to the intensive care unit and the emergency department.<sup>56</sup> Providing more palliative care may improve overall care and decrease costs. However, few providers are trained in palliative care.<sup>57</sup> In 2011, Medicare spent \$554 billion overall, of which approximately \$170 billion (or 28%) was spent on the last 6 months of patients' lives.<sup>58</sup> Clearly, such spending is a primary candidate for examination by ACOs.

Another issue is whether hospitals or physicians should control the ACO. A hospital-controlled ACO might be hesitant to reduce admissions or visits to the emergency department because it derives revenue from services provided therein. Moreover, physician-controlled ACOs could use whatever leverage they have to obtain the greatest value from the hospitals. Indeed, hospital mergers in part may reflect the concern that physician-controlled ACOs could exercise leverage against hospitals. Another way to control healthcare costs is to keep people healthy. Healthier people use fewer healthcare resources. Finally, ACOs would seem to entail some regulatory costs.

#### **Current Implications**

The question of whether ACOs can achieve the Triple Aim remains unanswered. Care coordination and information technology are proving more complicated and expensive to implement than anticipated. Evidence suggests that ACOs have had greater success in meeting quality targets than in cutting costs.<sup>31,32,35</sup>

Even if ACOs can decrease costs and increase quality, is the incentive system in place to do so? We believe that

the present system lacks appropriate incentives, which perhaps could be provided. Many patients are assigned to Medicare ACOs post hoc instead of ex ante. Many providers are unsure of which patients are in their ACO. This makes coordination of care more difficult. How can providers coordinate patient services if they do not know which patients are in their network? Also, bundling payments could help achieve the Triple Aim by giving physicians the incentive to control costs. Of course, global risk-bearing itself encourages cost consciousness, but bundling payment is a useful adjunct.

Furthermore, Medicare patients need incentives to use low-cost, high-quality providers. Price transparencies are important in any market but have been difficult to achieve in the healthcare market. However, the cost incurred in delivering price transparencies may be wasted, because patients will not shop for lower prices if they lack incentives to do so. Moreover, if consumers perceive that higher prices indicate higher quality, price transparencies will have the opposite effect of increasing costs.

Reference pricing is needed to incentivize consumers to use low-cost, high-quality providers. It is ironic that patients are not accountable in an ACO, because many times it is they, not the clinicians, who cause bad outcomes and high costs, often because of poor lifestyle or lack of adherence to medication or physicians' orders. The consequences include hospital readmission and visits to the emergency department, which contribute to excessive healthcare costs.

ACOs raise various antitrust issues. Although ACOs support the consolidation of hospitals, such mergers traditionally have led to higher prices (because of increased market power) but not to lower costs (as a result of culture conflicts and lack of synergy). The United States has a history of failed hospital mergers. For Medicare ACOs to be successful, palliative care must be expanded, which could result in lower costs and better quality of life for terminally ill patients.

ACOs should promote low-cost alternatives to hospital care. It has been shown<sup>55</sup> that ambulatory surgery centers and specialty centers can provide the same services at a lower cost, more efficiently, and possibly with better outcomes than hospitals. Hospitals need to treat the most complicated cases, but to change the function of hospitals, the payment system must be reorganized. No longer should considerable cross-subsidization exist in the healthcare market.

#### Conclusion

The current Medicare ACOs have some positive aspects, but also many flaws, which could lead to a failure to achieve the Triple Aim. Modifications to correct these problems could be helpful, along with the benefits

of learning and experience. In fact, CMS has recently unveiled a new group of next-generation ACOs. Several private integrated systems have been successful, suggesting that instead of experimenting further with ACOs, it may be more beneficial to try to duplicate these successes and implement a policy that encompasses the best practices of these integrated modalities.

#### Author Disclosure Statement

Dr Blackstone reported no conflicts of interest. Dr Fuhr received unrestricted financial support for a paper from Amgen, and was on an advisory board for Sandoz.

#### References

- 1. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. NHE fact sheet. Updated December 3, 2015. www.cms.gov/research-statistics-data-and-systems/statistics-trends-and-reports/nationalhealthexpenddata/nhe-fact-sheet.html. Accessed January 9, 2016.
- 2. Mercola J. Why are Americans getting so little in return for the highest medical bills on the planet? Mercola.com. March 16, 2013. http://articles.mercola.com/sites/articles/archive/2013/03/16/high-health-care-costs.aspx. Accessed January 10, 2016.
- 3. Institute of Medicine. U.S. health in international perspective: shorter lives, poorer health. Report brief. January 2013. https://iom.nationalacademies.org/~/media/Files/Report%20Files/2013/US-Health-International-Perspective/US Health\_Intl\_PerspectiveRB.pdf. Accessed January 11, 2016.
- 4. Emanuel EJ. Why I hope to die at 75. *The Atlantic*. October 2014. www. theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2014/10/why-i-hope-to-die-at-75/379329/. Accessed December 24, 2015.
- 5. Berwick DM, Nolan TW, Whittington J. The Triple Aim: care, health, and cost. Health Aff (Millwood). 2008;27:759-769.
- 6. Porter ME, Teisberg EO. Redefining Health Care: Creating Value-Based Competition on Results. Boston, MA: Harvard Business School Publishing; 2006.
- 7. Committee on Quality of Health Care in America; Institute of Medicine. Crossing the Quality Chasm: A New Health System for the 21st Century. Washington, DC: National Academies Press; 2001.
- 8. Kindred Healthcare. ACOs: past, present and future. The Kindred continuum. May 27, 2014. www.kindredhealthcare.com/blog/2014/05/27/acos--past-present-and-future/. Accessed October 9, 2015.
- 9. Greaney TL. Accountable care organizations—the fork in the road. N Engl J Med. 2011;364:e1.
- 10. Punke H. 5 payment models for ACO providers. *Becker's Hosp Rev.* December 28, 2012. www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-physician-relationships/5-payment-models-for-aco-providers.html. Accessed October 9, 2015.
- 11. Budryk Z. Recognizing the marketing challenges: marketing lessons for ACOs. FierceHealthcare. September 5, 2014. www.fiercehealthcare.com/special-reports/recognize-marketing-challenges. Accessed January 10, 2016.
- 12. Berenson RA, Burton RA. Accountable care organizations in Medicare and the private sector: a status update. November 2011. www.urban.org/sites/default/files/alfresco/publication-pdfs/412438-Accountable-Care-Organiza tions-in-Medicare-and-the-Private-Sector-A-Status-Update.PDF. Accessed January 10, 2016.
- 13. Pelzman FN. The promise and peril of ACOs: doctors don't want ACOs second-guessing everything they do. MedPage Today. October 16, 2014. www.medpagetoday.com/PatientCenteredMedicalHome/PatientCenteredMedicalHome/48118#. Accessed October 9, 2015.
- 14. Dupree JM, Patel K, Singer SJ, et al. Attention to surgeons and surgical care is largely missing from early Medicare accountable care organizations. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2014;33:972-979.
- 15. Galewitz P. Can 'bundled' payments help slash health costs? *USA Today*. October 25, 2009. http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/health/2009-10-25-bundle-payments\_N.htm. Accessed January 9, 2016.
- 16. Kaplan RS, Haas DA. How not to cut health care costs. *Harv Bus Rev.* 2014; 92:116-122, 142.
- 17. Cheung-Larivee K. Will ACOs show financial returns? FierceHealthcare. January 23, 2012. www.fiercehealthcare.com/story/will-acos-show-financial-returns/2012-01-23. Accessed October 9, 2015.
- 18. Shinkman R. Hospital association wants CMS to ease ACO rules: AHA claims organizations are shut out from financial rewards. FierceHealthFinance.

- April 21, 2014. www.fiercehealthfinance.com/story/hospitals-want-cms-ease-aco-rules/2014-04-21. Accessed October 9, 2015.
- 19. Hall SD. ACOs' health IT capabilities remain rudimentary. FierceHealthIT. August 13, 2014. www.fiercehealthit.com/story/acos-health-it-capabilities-remain-rudimentary/2014-08-13. Accessed October 9, 2015.
- 20. Beaulieu-Volk D. 3 ways ACOs may expand liability. FiercePracticeManagement. July 9, 2014. www.fiercepracticemanagement.com/story/3-ways-acos-may-expand-liability/2014-07-09. Accessed October 9, 2015.
- 21. Hostetter M, Klein S. Health care price transparency: can it promote high-value care? *Qual Matters*. April/May 2012. www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/newsletters/quality-matters/2012/april-may/in-focus. Accessed January 11, 2016.
- 22. Calsyn M. Shining light on health care prices: steps to increase transparency. April 3, 2014. www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/report/2014/04/03/87059/shining-light-on-health-care-prices/. Accessed January 11, 2016.
- 23. Sullivan K. Medicare changes needed to improve ACO benefits. Fierce-Healthcare. April 22, 2014. www.fiercehealthcare.com/story/medicare-changes-needed-improve-aco-benefits/2014-04-22. Accessed January 10, 2016.
- 24. Shinkman R. Stark price differences between hospitals and outpatient settings: tests and surgical procedures are sometimes cost three times more in hospitals. FierceHealthFinance. June 26, 2014. www.fiercehealthfinance.com/story/stark-price-differences-between-hospitals-and-outpatient-settings/2014-06-26. Accessed October 9, 2015.
- 25. Shalowitz J. What is a hospital? Future roles and prospects for success: the business of medicine: a course for physician leaders. *Yale J Biol Med.* 2013;86: 413.474.
- 26. Burns LR, Pauly MV. Accountable care organizations may have difficulty avoiding the failures of integrated delivery networks of the 1990s. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2012;31:2407-2416.
- 27. James J. Health policy brief: pay-for-performance. *Health Affairs*. October 11, 2012. http://healthaffairs.org/healthpolicybriefs/brief\_pdfs/healthpolicybrief\_78.pdf. Accessed January 11, 2016.
- 28. Bird J. ACO status doesn't equal effective population health management: only 25% of ACOs qualify for a bonus. FierceHealthcare. October 4, 2014. www. fiercehealthcare.com/story/aco-status-doesnt-equal-effective-population-healthmanagement/2014-10-04. Accessed October 9, 2015.
- 29. Budryk Z. ACO-style care linked to drop in inpatient use. FierceHealthcare. January 9, 2014. www.fiercehealthcare.com/story/aco-style-care-linked-drop-in patient-use/2014-01-09. Accessed December 27, 2015.
- 30. Brown EG, Burgess D, Li C-S, et al. Hospital readmissions: necessary evil or preventable target for quality improvement. *Ann Surg.* 2014;260:583-589; discussion 589-591.
- 31. Tu T, Muhlestein D, Kocot SL, White R. The impact of accountable care: origins and future of accountable care organizations. May 2015. www.brookings. edu/~/media/research/files/papers/2015/05/12-aco-paper/impact-of-accountable-careorigins-052015.pdf. Accessed January 9, 2016.
- 32. Parnell S. Mixed results for accountable care organizations. *Heartlander*. October 9, 2014. http://news.heartland.org/newspaper-article/2014/10/09/mixed-results-accountable-care-organizations. Accessed January 10, 2016.
- 33. Berenson RA, Burton RA. Health policy brief: next steps for ACOs. Health Affairs. January 31, 2012. www.healthaffairs.org/healthpolicybriefs/brief.php? brief\_id=61. Accessed January 10, 2016.
- 34. The Advisory Board Company. Just one in four ACOs saved enough to earn bonuses: Pioneer, MSSP ACOs have saved Medicare \$817 million. September 17, 2014. www.advisory.com/daily-briefing/2014/09/17/just-one-in-four-acos-saved-enough-to-earn-bonuses. Accessed January 12, 2016.
- 35. Zieger A. RAND: Bundled payments the best way to contain healthcare costs. FierceHealthcare. November 13, 2009. www.fiercehealthcare.com/story/rand-says-bundled-payments-best-way-contain-healthcare-costs/2009-11-13. Accessed January 9, 2016.
- 36. Shinkman R. Are ACO operators eyeing Medicare Advantage instead? Payment structure may make such a venture less riskier. FierceHealthFinance. September 20, 2014. www.fiercehealthfinance.com/story/are-aco-operators-eyeing-medicare-advantage-instead/2014-09-20. Accessed January 10, 2016.
- 37. Bird J. The financial highs and lows of Pioneer ACOs: NYC's Montefiore saves tens of millions, but losses mount for others. FierceHealthcare. October 9, 2014. www.fiercehealthcare.com/story/financial-highs-and-lows-pioneer-acos/2014-10-09. Accessed December 27, 2015.
- 38. MacDonald I. CMS confirms nine Pioneer ACOs may leave program: but industry expert says it's too early to sound the death knell. FierceHealthcare. July 2, 2013. www.fiercehealthcare.com/story/cms-confirms-nine-pioneer-acos-may-leave-program/2013-07-02. Accessed January 11, 2016.
- 39. The accountable care fiasco: even the models for health reform hate the new HHS rule. Wall Street Journal. Updated June 19, 2011. www.wsj.com/articles/

SB10001424052702304520804576343410729769144. Accessed October 9, 2015. 40. Budryk Z. CMS: Medicare and Pioneer ACOs saved \$380M: 2012 preliminary data doesn't include quality data. *FierceHealthcare*. January 31, 2014. www. fiercehealthcare.com/story/cms-medicare-and-pioneer-acos-saved-380m/2014-01-31. Accessed December 27, 2015.

41. Kennedy K. 5% of patients account for half of health care spending. USA *Today*. January 12, 2012. http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/washington/story/2012-01-11/health-care-costs-11/52505562/1. Accessed October 9, 2015. 42. Kutscher B. Specialized ACO: CMS targets patients with end-stage renal disease. *Mod Healthc*. September 14, 2013. www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20130914/MAGAZINE/309149989. Accessed October 9, 2015.

43. Eastwood B. ACOs working hard to prove they're not second coming of HMOs: focus less on capitation, more on shared risk and coordinated care. FierceHealthPayer. January 20, 2015. www.fiercehealthpayer.com/story/acosworking-hard-prove-theyre-not-second-coming-hmos/2015-01-20. Accessed October 9, 2015.

44. Jacobson G, Damico A, Neuman T, Gold M. Medicare Advantage 2015 spotlight: enrollment market update. June 2015. Issue brief. http://files.kff.org/attachment/issue-brief-medicare-advantage-2015-spotlight-enrollment-market-update. Accessed October 9, 2015.

45. Accenture. Insight driven health: patient navigation eases clinical workforce challenges—without clinical expertise. 2014. www.accenture.com/t20150523 T022442\_w\_\_/us-en/\_acnmedia/Accenture/Conversion-Assets/DotCom/Documents/Global/PDF/Dualpub\_1/Accenture-Patient-Navigation-Eases-Clinical-Workforce-Challenges.pdf. Accessed October 9, 2015.

46. Budryk Z. Wisconsin hospitals reduce readmissions by 22 percent, save \$34M: hospitals also cut surgical site infections by 37 percent. FierceHealthcare. January 21, 2014. www.fiercehealthcare.com/story/wisconsin-hospitals-reduce-readmissions-22-percent-save-34m/2014-01-21. Accessed January 11, 2016.

47. Budryk Z. 6 readmission reduction success stories. FierceHealthcare. March 24, 2014. www.fiercehealthcare.com/special-reports/6-readmission-reduction-success-stories. Accessed October 9, 2015.

48. Hu J, Gonsahn MD, Nerenz DR. Socioeconomic status and readmissions: evidence from an urban teaching hospital. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2014;33:778-785. 49. Joynt KE, Jha AK. A path forward on Medicare readmissions. *N Engl J Med*.

2013;368:1175-1177.

50. Bird J. 3 ways to make readmission policies fair for hospitals: account for patient poverty, underlying conditions and hospital mortality rates, researchers say. FierceHealthcare. March 7, 2013. www.fiercehealthcare.com/story/3-ways-make-hospital-readmissions-penalties-more-fair/2013-03-07. Accessed October 9, 2015.

51. Bartel AP, Chan CW, Kim S-H. Should hospitals keep their patients longer? The role of inpatient and outpatient care in reducing readmissions. NBER working paper No 20499. September 2014. www.nber.org/papers/w20499.pdf. Accessed October 9, 2015.

52. Cheung-Larivee K. Legal pitfalls of ACOs (pt 3): legality of ACOs. Fierce-Healthcare. June 24, 2011. www.fiercehealthcare.com/story/legal-pitfalls-acos-pt-3/2011-06-24. Accessed January 10, 2016.

53. Goozner M. Monopolies threaten health care cost controls. *Fiscal Times*. February 3, 2011. www.thefiscaltimes.com/Articles/2011/02/03/Monopolies-Threaten-Health-Care-Cost-Controls. Accessed July 29, 2011.

54. Herzlinger RE. Market-Driven Health Care: Who Wins, Who Loses in the Transformation of America's Largest Service Industry. New York, NY: Perseus Books: 1997.

55. Blackstone EA, Fuhr JP Jr. Specialty hospitals: the economics and policy issues they pose. J Health Care Finance. 2007;34:1-9.

56. Meier DE. Increased access to palliative care and hospice services: opportunities to improve value in health care.  $\it Milbank\ Q.\ 2011;89:343-380.$ 

57. Overland D. Palliative care adds value, lowers costs in ACOs. FierceHealth-Payer. February 20, 2014. www.fiercehealthpayer.com/story/palliative-care-lower-cost-aco-accountable/2014-02-20. Accessed October 9, 2015.

58. Kaiser Health News. End-of-life care: a challenge in terms of costs and quality. June 4, 2013. http://khn.org/morning-breakout/end-of-life-care-17/. Accessed October 9, 2015.

59. Beaulieu-Volk D. Experts: physician-led ACOs may save more money. FiercePracticeManagement. May 21, 2013. www.fiercepracticemanagement.com/ story/experts-physician-led-acos-may-save-more-money/2013-05-21. Accessed January 10, 2016.

60. Blackstone EA, Fuhr JP Jr. Failed hospital mergers. J Health Law. 2003;36: 301-324.

## STAKEHOLDER PERSPECTIVE

# **Time to Reexamine Accountable Care Organizations?**

By J. Warren Salmon, PhD

Professor of Health Policy and Administration, School of Public Health, University of Illinois at Chicago

The lackluster outcomes seen with accountable care organizations (ACOs) suggest that this nascent development may not be ready for prime time. Several aspects related to the concept and operations of the ACO model have been deemed "experimental."

PHYSICIANS: The trek toward value-based care appears long and arduous. The American Medical Association's 2014 benchmark survey (conducted before the 2015 slower pace in ACO growth) showed that 23.7% of physicians were part of a medical home, 28.6% were part of a Medicare ACO, but almost 25% were unaware of whether they were part of either. More than 50% of physicians were using advanced practice models, but few reported that their practices had eliminated the feefor-service payment model. The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) is continually tweaking benchmarks and methodologies for Medicare's Shared

Savings Program to spur growth beyond the 434 ACOs that were included as of January 2016.<sup>2</sup>

Blackstone and Fuhr appropriately identify structural deficiencies in ACOs that reveal difficulties in meeting the dual objectives of quality improvements and cost containment.<sup>3</sup> ACOs were introduced by the Affordable Care Act (ACA) of 2010, but they have now become essentially private-sector initiatives, with CMS remaining in a regulatory role.<sup>4</sup> The academic literature has yet to grasp the ACO movement; therefore, many related publications come from press releases, health trade journals, newsletters, and popular media. Blackstone and Fuhr, however, rely on more credible sources, yet many of their points deserve future health services research to move beyond the "wait and see" perspective they take.

A recent article in *Kaiser Health News* noted that pushing physicians and hospitals to collaborate for effi-

### STAKEHOLDER PERSPECTIVE Continued

ciency resulted in greater costs in nearly 50% of the ACOs.<sup>5</sup> In fact, the ACO experiment showed a net loss of nearly \$3 million to Medicare.<sup>5</sup> In August 2015, Navigant Center for Healthcare Research and Policy Analysis also said that 3 of 4 ACOs did not save Medicare money, and there were no shared savings to their providers.<sup>6</sup> Overall, of the original 32 ACOs that participated in the Pioneer program, 12 dropped out because they could not adjust to the risks.<sup>6</sup> Other factors suggest that only modest reductions have occurred in the use of low-value services in the ACOs.<sup>7</sup>

**PAYERS:** ACOs arose in a highly contested political environment and involved an experimental direction and a steep learning curve. Moving away from the feefor-service reimbursement model demands a more precise definition of "value" for our plethora of medical interventions than is currently available. The merger and acquisition fervor among the largest health insurers, hospital systems, physician groups, pharmacy benefit managers, and retail chain pharmacies is moving large-scale national and regional corporate systems into a financially successful model. Although the ownership and control of ACOs have not been a topic of public policy, the reality is that ACOs will likely not go away even if the ACA is reversed.<sup>8</sup>

Rather, there is a general realization today that financing healthcare in America is rapidly and consistently moving toward "value-based care," and the forces for such an approach are formidable. This direction must be an evolutionary, protracted process with the goals of measuring outcomes and achieving accountable care on a much larger scale. On the one hand, some of the criticism by Blackstone and Fuhr about ACOs is not surprising4; several of their critiques were indeed anticipated with the enactment of the ACA, assuming that ACOs could fail along the way, so successful models must be carefully scrutinized as "best practices" and for how they win patient satisfaction in the marketplace. On the other hand, as a nation we must accept a fundamental value in healthcare, whereby "winning" is defined as more than a mere financial success. We must also invoke measures to demonstrate quality as well as true community health advances, as is now called for through "accountable care communities."10,11

**POLICYMAKERS:** My own past review of the ACO development relied mainly on healthcare trade magazines and the popular press, because of the absence of academic studies at the time. <sup>12</sup> I commend Blackstone and Fuhr on their forthright discussion. <sup>3</sup> Based on the available literature, it is apparent that various facets of

our health system transformation are happening in different places, at difference paces, and in different ways. The United States must bring together healthcare leadership to collaboratively promote "societal learning-curve" sharing, to harness advances in the private sector for widespread dissemination. Larger systems must help the array of public providers who are serving underserved populations, including public hospitals, community health centers, and state and county public health departments.<sup>13</sup>

A beginning step for ACOs is to adjust their model for socioeconomic status so that when quality standards fail because of a medical group or a hospital's financial distress, they will not punish patients and exacerbate disparities across communities. This is a key issue for physicians' performance. Blackstone and Fuhr's suggestions are well-taken, but not all their suggestions, as well as others, will likely be addressed.

- 1. Parks T. Who's using new delivery and payment models. AMA Wire. January 6, 2016. www.ama-assn.org/ama/ama-wire/post/whos-using-new-delivery-payment-models-1. Accessed February 5, 2016.
- 2. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Proposed changes to the Medicare Shared Savings Program regulations. Press release; January 28, 2016. www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Fact-sheets/2016-Fact-sheetsitems/2016-01-28-2.html. Accessed February 9, 2016.
- 3. Blackstone EA, Fuhr JP Jr. The economics of Medicare accountable care organizations. Am Health Drug Benefits. 2016;9(1):11-19.
- 4. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Summary of final rule provisions for accountable care organizations under the Medicare Shared Savings Program. April 2014. www.cms.gov/medicare/medicare-fee-for-service-payment/shared savingsprogram/downloads/aco\_summary\_factsheet\_icn907404.pdf. Accessed February 5, 2016.
- 5. Rau J, Gold J. Medicare yet to save money through heralded medical payment model. *Kaiser Health News*. September 12, 2015. http://khn.org/news/medicare-yet-to-save-money-through-heralded-medical-payment-model/. Accessed February 5, 2016.
- 6. Keckley P. Accountable care organizations: is the glass half full or half empty? Pulse Weekly. August 31, 2015. www.naviganthrp.com/accountable-care-organizations-is-the-glass-half-full-or-half-empty/. Accessed February 5, 2016.
- 7. Ghandi N. ACO update: a slower pace of growth. April 2015. www.oliver wyman.com/content/dam/oliver-wyman/global/en/files/insights/health-life-sciences/2015/ACO-Update-2015-v2.pdf. Accessed February 5, 2016.
- 8. Reisman M. The Affordable Care Act, five years later: policies, progress, and politics. P T. 2015;40:575-600.
- 9. Stowell C, Akerman C. Better value in health care requires focusing on outcomes. *Harvard Business Review*. September 17, 2015. https://hbr.org/2015/09/better-value-in-health-care-requires-focusing-on-outcomes. Accessed February 9, 2016.
- 10. Alley DE, Asomugha CN, Conway PH, Sanghavi DM. Accountable health communities—Addressing Social Needs through Medicare and Medicaid. N Engl J Med. 2016;374:8-11.
- 11. Joszt L. 5 things about HHS' Accountable Health Communities model. February 5, 2016. www.ajmc.com/newsroom/5-things-to-know-about-hhs-accountable-health-communities-model?utm\_source-Informz. Accessed February 5, 2016.
- 12. Salmon JW, Multani R. Annotated bibliography on accountable care organizations. River Forest, IL. Unpublished.
- 13. Obaid H, Salmon JW. Community-based accountable care organizations to improve health outcomes for the Illinois Medicaid program. Poster presented at the American Public Health Association Annual Meeting & Expo; October 27-31, 2012; San Francisco, CA.